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July 2020 INK Board Meeting 

July 10, 2020 

 

Opening 

A meeting of the INK Board was called to order via teleconference at 1:30 p.m. on Friday, July 10, 2020 by 

Chairman Aaron Kite with the following members present: 

Mark Burghart, Secretary of Revenue 

Jennifer Cook, representing the Secretary of State 

Lucas Goff, Board Secretary, representing the Kansas Association of Counties 

Jim Haugh, representing the Secretary of Commerce 

Glen Yancey, representing the Executive Branch Chief Executive Technology Officer 

 

Others Present 

Tim Shultz, INK Board Counsel; Duncan Friend, Information Network of Kansas; Nolan Jones, Ashley 

Gordon, and James Adams of the Kansas Information Consortium, LLC. 

 

Consent Agenda 

The Consent Agenda for the meeting listed draft minutes for the March 5, 2020 regular board meeting, the 

March 13, 2020 special board meeting, and the June 4, 2020 regular board meeting, along with the June 2020 

Network Manager Report.  It also included contracts for approval for KanPay Counter services (a fee service) 

for the Bourbon County Attorney’s Office, the City of Silver Lake, and the Behavioral Sciences Regulatory 

Board. 

 

Friend confirmed to the chair that none of the minutes listed were ready or distributed for the meeting today, so 

the Consent Agenda approval motion would only consist of the Network Manger report and the contracts listed 

for KanPay Counter services.  Kite reiterated this for the Board and then made a motion to approve the Consent 

Agenda.  

 

Action Taken:  Kite moved to approve the Consent Agenda as listed, minus the minutes listed, none of 

which were yet available. Seconded by Burghart.  There was no discussion. Friend called 

the roll for the vote. Approved unanimously. 

 

Regular Agenda 

 

1) KBI Scrap Metal Project Go-Live 

Jones told the Board that the project had gone live on June 29. As of July 6, there were 28 scrap metal 

dealers registered with the Attorney General’s office, eight of which have requested access to the new 

system. The system appears to be functioning as expected. Currently, the team is working on the application 

programing interface (API) for use by, primarily, the larger scrap metal yards to load data directly from their 

systems into the database. They are expecting to wrap that up in the next week and the project is still on 

schedule. Friend then reminded the Board that there is a small payment of around $60,000 that is due from 

KBI for this work. He asked Jones whether he felt comfortable that they had come in within the hours that 

had been expected for the project.  Jones said that they had.  

 Action Taken:  None. 
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2) Network Manager Report 

Jones opened his report by noting that INK had distributed an Amber Alert that morning. He discussed the 

process around that and the close work they had with the KBI. It was still active at that time. He noted that 

they continue to help the Governor’s office with small projects related to COVID-19, one just over a week 

ago. He then turned the report over to Gordon to talk about some of the social media work being done by 

INK to support the state.   

Gordon said that the purpose of the presentation is to feature some of the kind of social media posts they had 

created or shared over the last several months to give the Board an idea about what this content looks like 

and also the kinds of things they might share to help other government agencies. She noted that INK has 

channels on Twitter, Instagram, Facebook, and YouTube as @ksgovernment. She continued that over the 

last few months they have had a high focus on COVID-19. She made note that the original content was 

developed by their marketing coordinator, Alexus Lacy. Other areas of focus include the Census, voter 

information, and filing dates that may have been moved due to the pandemic. 

[A copy of the presentation by Gordon is attached to these minutes.] 

Jones closed his report by talking about the annual disaster recovery exercise that was coming up (July 19), 

providing a brief overview for those who may not have heard the process or remember it from the previous 

year. James Adams, the Director of Technology also provided some technical details of the approach. 

 

Action Taken:  None. 

          

3) INK Administrative Update (Finance / Investment Status, Annual Financial Audit Status, other) 

 

Friend updated the Board on the status of the financial audit of INK that was currently underway.  He noted 

that the primary work was scheduled the week of June 8 which this year had coincided with the unexpected 

kidney transplant his wife had received – she came home from the hospital on the 7th - which made it 

difficult for him to find much time to participate during that period. He and the auditors had done some prep 

work prior to that, however, including sending out confirmation letters to around twenty organizations INK 

did business with, so those had been “in flight” during this time and responses were coming back. For his 

part, he had continued to scan and provide documents requested as time permitted. In turn, there is a 

significant portion of this that involves KIC providing data as well as INK accountants, so it is not as if they 

were waiting on him for everything. Overall, while they were a little bit delayed, he had kept in touch with 

the auditors and they also been continuing to work off and on, for example, conducting fraud interviews 

with some of those involved in INK, which was a standard practice.   

 

Friend stated that ideally a draft would be available for the August 6 meeting. Then, one of the partners 

from Berberich Trahan comes to present the final audit, usually in September. Then, once approved, they 

are submitted to the state for inclusion in its Comprehensive Annual Financial Report. He was not sure yet if 

they would be able to make the August date. He will work that timing out with the Board. He noted that he 

had not heard anything bad so far, but would wait for the draft to be completed.  

 

He then moved to discuss board investments. He recalled for the Board that the finance committee had met 

and given him the charge – the Board had been updated on this – of investigating moving INK’s checking 

account to CoreFirst Bank from Kaw Valley Bank it currently resides. to consolidate accounts. Friend 

continued, explaining what the committee’s rationale had been and that he had been working with CoreFirst 
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to try to reach a proposal to accomplish this – they had been slowed down due to focusing on PPP and 

COVID-19 issues. Just today, however, he had received an email that stated that CoreFirst was not 

interested in adding any more public funds business – that is, they did not want the checking. It is all very 

pleasant and professionally presented, but he felt it was likely due to the low interest rates and the additional 

costs and administration required to manage securitization of the public funds balances. So, it did not appear 

to be a direction they could go right now and – Gaumer was not at the meeting – Friend indicated he could 

get back with him and the finance committee if the Board still was interested in moving that.  But, right 

now, the checking is running fine and it may be that this is true with other banks.   

 

The other item to be addressed is that the Board had a certificate of deposit due on August 9, right after the 

next Board meeting. He had a call in with Kaw Valley to talk about what they could provide in the way of a 

public funds money market account or it could be moved. Friend wasn’t sure a motion was required – he 

thought the bylaws provided that he could direct where the funds would be placed, but wanted to make sure 

the members were updated. Friend indicated it had been surprising to him that CoreFirst did not want that 

business, but they are paying interest on the money market they have there. 

 

He closed out the administrative update by telling the Board that he had a chance to talk with the new 

counsel, Tim Shultz by phone and that he was on the call today. He had updated him on INK operations and 

there was an outstanding contract or set of contracts for Department of Revenue. He wanted to remind the 

Board again that there was currently a $5,000 budget in place, so this is not likely to be enough to cover the 

hours that will be needed. So, he could see himself coming back at the August meeting to ask to raise that 

number. 

 

Friend then noted that Shultz had been approached by Ron Thornburgh of NIC to catch up and have lunch. 

Friend said that he knew Thornburgh and he was glad he was interested in staying in touch with the board – 

he had a long history at INK and Friend used to serve on the Board with him. Friend asked Shultz to talk 

briefly about the meeting he’d recently had with Jones and Thornburgh. Shultz agreed, prefacing the 

discussion by saying that he had known Thornburgh at a distance for around 30 years, they had been in the 

same fraternity, and his son had been in his daughter’s wedding. So, they had not really been close or 

friends but bumped into each other over the years.  So, Thornburgh had reached out and invited him to 

lunch, so he had said he would contact Friend first to make sure everything was OK with that. Thornburgh 

had said he just wanted to give him an historical background of NIC, what the company does, where they’ve 

been and how it came into being. So, he met Jones and Thornburgh for lunch and Thornburgh talked about 

that, while Jones talked about his role here in Kansas and some of his background. He asked Jones if he’d 

missed anything in his recap and Jones confirmed that was it. 

 

Friend then summarized his report and noted that he had an inquiry from a group that was part of Envision 

out of Wichita that offered IT accessibility services who might be interested in partnering with agencies for 

a grant. There was no further discussion. 

   

Action Taken:  None. 

 

4) Governor’s COVID-19 Grant Status          

 

Friend referenced a packet that he had sent out before the board meeting that had included check registers 

for information and explained the rationale for that, basically as a post-hoc check on the expenditure. He 

pointed out, however, that one of the things the board might notice was that there were a number of 
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expenditures related to the Governor’s COVID-19 Pandemic Response Public Communications grant. To 

address that, he directed the members to a schedule he’d compiled of budget-to-actual for as of the meeting 

date. Most of it had been reimbursements, although there had been some requests for direct payment.  They 

had presented justification for that method, including both convenience and that it had been getting close to 

the end of the fiscal year, so Friend had made a note on that. So, about $128,000 of $414,000 had been paid 

so far. Some of this may still be in process, some just hasn’t made it to him. He tries not to cut a check every 

other day for them, but there has been some of that, as well as them sending someone to pick up a check to 

get it deposited with the Treasurer. So, he continued, there wasn’t really anything unusual to report. There 

was an entry related to streaming equipment – they’d asked him to raise that amount because they were 

going to need to do it a longer. It seemed reasonable to him given it was one of the primary ways to get 

information out and the public is interested in it.  

 

The other thing regarded a question that had been asked at a previous meeting about how the CivicPlus 

services were procured and there was an email included in the packet about that. He noted that he had told 

the Board he had been following up on it at the June meeting, but it had taken them longer to get back with 

the information.  

 

Action Taken:  None. 

 

New Business 

Kite asked if he had any new business and he did not.  He did note that it was not yet clear if the draft audit 

would be complete for the August meeting, but that in the past there had been few questions when he’d gone 

over it in advance. He also told the Board that, something unique this year, the auditors had been putting a 

statement related to COVID-19 in the audits they performed, so he asked them to send it to him and he 

wanted to run it by Board counsel. Kite asked the members if they had any new business and, hearing none, 

adjourned the meeting. 

Action Taken:  None. 

 

The meeting was adjourned by the Chair at 2:20 p.m. 
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